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CHAIR JOHNSON: . .(gavel). . . The meeting of the Parks and Recreation Committee
of February 14 th will come to order. We do have a quorum present. And I would
like to acknowledge Councilmember Pat Kawano, just coming in .. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Sorry . . .(inaudible due to interruption)-CHAIR JOHNSON:
Michael Molina--

. Councilmember Robert Carroll; Councilmember

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: --and Councilmember Charmaine Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. And Happy Valentine's Day to everyone. I'd also like
to acknowledge our Staff and our, our Directors. We have, from Parks and
Recreation, our Director Floyd Miyazono. We have, actually. . .Mr. Goode is not
present this afternoon, but we have Deputy Corp. Counsel Ed Kushi, thank you.
Staff, we have Camille Sakamoto, our Secretary; and Jan Inouye Ogata, who's
our Committee Analyst. So I thank you all for coming. And it does not look like
we have a huge crowd this afternoon. I think the rain has been very. . .very
good, but I think it's kind of keeping a few people away. We only have. . .since
we have no one signed up for public testimony, I'm going to skip over the section
that basically. . .1 would make as far as testimony goes. Ordinarily, I would give
ten minutes, but since we have no people signed up to testify, I'm not concerned
with that. And we only have one item on the agenda. Because of the fact that
we do not have testifiers here, and. . .bay, basically it's Pat and Charmaine who
are really a part of the past Council who has dealt with some of the park
assessment issues. I. . .it's my intention to gather some input and direction from
the, those people who can shed some light on it, as to where we are going with
this and where we wanna go. And I really welcome any input. But, anyway, the
item that we have on the agenda today, it relates to Section 18.16.320 of the
Maui County, pertaining to the park dedications.
ITEM NO. 1: RELATING TO PARK DEDICATIONS, SECTION 18.16.320 OF THE
MAUI COUNTY CODE (C.C. No. 97-328)
CHAIR JOHNSON: And as I said, we have our personnel in attendance. And what I
would like to do, since we have no public testimony, I would like to
move. . .basically right into the agenda item. And. . .1'11 just read briefly--and this
is Item PR-1, and it relates to park dedications, as I've said, Section 18.16.320 of
the County Code. And so we are in receipt of County Commission. . .County
Communication Number 97-328, from Councilmember Wayne Nishiki. And we
understand he's ill today, so he was not able to join us. But it relates to the
effectiveness of Section 18.16.320 of the Maui County Code, relating to park
dedications. And it's being scheduled to allow the Committee to consider
amendments to this section of the Maui County Code, and we also may consider
other related action--including the filing of this County Communication,
Number 97-328. I would, at this point, entertain any comments from our. . .either
Council Members. . .or would you like to make a few comments, first, Floyd? In
going forward, I guess you would be the best individual to address this since you
kinda know where we're headed with the legislation.
MR. MIYAZONO: Thank you very much. . .Madam Chairman. Um. . .this park
dedication issue is. . .1 must say includes some complexity into this. I apologize
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for, for not being able to respond to your transmittal, based on the
recommendations for amendments made from. . .the prior Committee Members.
And I also, with that, I wanted to also include the Parks. . .proposed amendment,
Park Ordinance. This issue is somewhat complex, I feel. And I've had some
discussions with Mister. . .Mr. Goode, the Director for Public Works. And, and
we feel that this issue might come about. So I think it, we did. . .talk about the
possibility of getting a ad hoc committee together, possibility, made up of Council
Members; made up of Parks personnel, employees; as well as some of the
developers. This issue does affect lot of the developers. I do have
recommendations based on several instances that we went through where
clarification was somewhat questionable. We would like to be able to address
that. But, again, it, it does involve somewhat detailed. . .involvement and
concerns. But, again, we do have some recommendations at this point in time,
but it is only in draft form. But, again, there are issues that possibly could be
addressed in a immediate fashions; and there are others, on the other hand, that,
that would probably take more of a. . .time-consuming effort to, to get it resolved.
So from my standpoint, I just feel that there is a need to amend it. There is lot of
ambiguities. And, and there were concerns on our part, going through that. So
as we go through the amendments, I'm hoping that we could have. . .very
detailed discussions in it and where we can spend the time to talk about it. I
really don't know if, if. . .having Committee meetings after Committee meetings is
the best option. So, again, from our standpoint, or my personal standpoint, it
make good, be. . .just as a recommendation, to come up with some kind of
advisory or ad hoc committee so that we could put a pretty good package
together where, where hopefully there will be support on. . .the developer's side,
the Council Member's side, the Administration, as well as the general public.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Charmaine?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, if I may ask . . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . .Floyd?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What areas were you thinking about as far as
amendments?
MR. MIYAZONO: From the Parks' standpoint, we do have several in mind-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Several? Okay.
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MR. MIYAZONO: Yes, several in mind. And, again, this is just to throw out certain type
of ideas.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. MIYAZONO: One is the. . .the. . .acceptance or nonacceptance of retention
basins-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. MIYAZONO: --or drainageway. I think in the past these were parcels that was
dedicated to us. I know from the developer's standpoint, he can't really make
use of it; it's, it is just a retention basin. I think it somewhat restricts the,
the. . .opportunity for the parks development to, to develop their parks in the
proper manner. There are restrictions relative to the build out on a retention
basin. Like, the possibility of restrooms not being able to be constructed in that
area; parking lot not being able to be constructed. So it would definitely affect
the total planning aspect--from the standpoint of the Parks Department.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, well, Floyd, maybe, you know, instead of
justifying all of them, you should just hit the. . .what the topics were .. .
MR. MIYAZONO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . . for the things you're considering.
MR. MIYAZONO: The second issue is. . .maybe just. . .get some of my paperwork
together here.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Miyazono reviewed his notes.

MR. MIYAZONO: . . . The second issue is . . .
. . . the clarification of utilizing future credits for developers. I think in the past
that was very. . .confusing--from the standpoint as to when and at what time
should the developer. . .make a commitment whether they wanna use credits for
future development.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. MIYAZONO: Hoping that that can be clarified. There's also an, an a, another
issue we'd like to consider. Right now, we're basically. . .based on the park
dedication, we're talking about land, money, or development of parks within the
community project district. But what we would like to include as part of the land
is the possibility of building out. . .minimum requirements to include grading,
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grassing, automatic irrigation system, and possibly, possibly perimeter
fencing. . .as part of the dedication with the land itself. So this would be included
as part of the dedication with the land, these type of improvements. And I
consider these improvements as being minimal improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. MIYAZONO: This other issue is something that may take somewhat more time to
decide on, but we're just throwing this idea, these next two ideas--possibly the
redefining of what a subdivision is. I know there was concern on the recent
Worldmark project, when we speak about timeshare. And currently, timeshare
units are not considered or need to be comply with the park assessment
requirements. Basically, hotels we know are exempt. And apartments
and. . .single-family or residential development are required. Timeshare basically
falls right in the middle of that. So, again, it's just an idea that we're throwing out
on the timeshare issue. And the last one is project district ordinances. Okay,
project district ordinances. . .we see as a possible conflict with our
current.. .project. . .Parks Assessment Ordinance because basically the
compliance right now is. . .1 know lot of this project was initiated. . .many of this
projects was initiated when it was at the old ordinance--based on 245 square feet
per unit minus one.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. MIYAZONO: And at that time, when the Project District Ordinance was put into
effect, they did dedicate park land larger than 245. Okay? But now that the
current ordinance re, require a 500 square foot dedication. . .Park Ordinance or
Project District Ordinance is actually below the 500 square foot. So I think this is
something that--what actually supercedes what? Is the Park Ordinance
supercede the Project District Ordinance? And I think we just needed
clarification on, on that basic concept. So basically for us, I think those are the
things we are currently looking at right now.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any other questions from Council Members?
. . . Mr. Kawano?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Floyd...
. you, you mentioned earlier about. . .a subcommittee or something--can you
explain why and what is the intent?
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MR. MIYAZONO: Well. . .1 don't know, as I read the ordinance, there's lot of, to me it's,
some things are not very clear. There are certain things that I feel the. . .you
know, many of these requests we made, because of the time constraints, we
haven't really touched bases. . .only verbally with our Corporation Counsel.
There's issues relative to the assessment. I know there's amended assessment
made by. . .Councilwoman Tavares. And the. . .you know, when the question
was made up to me based on--you know, currently it's 45 percent of the current
market value or an average market value, and that's how it's determined, based
on, I guess based on $2,000 per square foot. Urn. . .1 feel that there's a need for
possible discussions. . .with the developers and with the Council Members
and. . .of course, from our staff. I somewhat believe that if it goes ahead, I just
wanna make certain that there is proper input from all sides of, of the
community--including the developers as well. So, you know, I'm hoping that we
could, you know, my intention is to make it work for everyone and to be fair. And
I think by doing that, we could have more detailed discussion at that, at that time.
And I'm hoping when we do come to Committee, and eventually to Council, that
the, everything will be clarified. A lot of things that is in question will be cleared.
So, so that is my general intention and idea.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair, Madam Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Uh, I, the Chair would also like to recognize
David Goode, Director of Public Works. Aloha. Councilmember Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
I had about the same concerns that Floyd put
forward--especially about the retention basins being used as a park. If your
retention basin is adjacent to a park and allowed to be used, I think that's fine.
When you have only the retention basin, I've always had a problem with that.
And I would like to see that pacifically [sic] addressed in here--that. . .the
retention basin is not to be dedicated as a park unless it is adjacent to an area
that has been, that is not, that is safe. . .that isn't gonna be flooded. And then it's
fine. Other than that, I don't think it's appropriate.
. . . And the other one, the timeshare. . .because timeshares are relatively new, I
think we're a little slow in addressing all the things that they should have
been. . .giving to the community in these projects. And I agree that. . .we need to
look at that and change that. They are part of Maui. They are part of our
community. And I think that they have the obligation and responsibility to
participate in many things--parks being one of them. And we need to get that in
there. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Chair would agree. Also one other issue, too, that I was speaking
with Mr. Miyazono earlier, and several other Council Members have also
addressed their concern about the fact that currently the choice of dedicating
either land or giving money is now in the hands of the people who are developing
6
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these particular projects. And there seems to--at least from everything that I
have been able to glean--a great deal of support on the Council and in the
community that this function needs to come back to the County on some level.
And I would like. . .Mr. Miyazono to share what, what his views would be on that
subject. I know that it may even have to do with moving one. . .from one
Chapter, I guess. . .would it be from Parks to Public Works? I, I'd rather have
Mr. Miyazono explain it, though. If you would?
MR. MIYAZONO: Okay. This particular amendment--and in fact it was requested as
part of the amendment by Councilwoman Charmaine Tavares, and it could be
found on Page 2, Section C. And if, and. . .if I could read it for you, it says: in
lieu of providing land in perpetuity or dedicating land, the. . .sub, "subdivider may"
is actually bracketed, it's, in lieu of that will be "Director of Parks and Recreation
shall require the subdivider to". Basically what it is is that it gives the Director of
Parks and Recreation. . .Recreation the option to decide whether. . .there's a
need to. . .accept the dedication of land. . .accept the payment. . .for fee, or, or a
combination of. And it also includes improvements to existing park areas within
the community district area. Based on the. . .recommended amendment to that
particular section, I totally agree with that amendment. It allows the Parks
Department to plan more adequately, from the standpoint of how they see the
development of the parks in each particular area--whether it be Kihei, Makawao,
Molokai, and so on and so forth. An example that had occurred recently was the
County didn't have any option in one of the park ordinance requirements. And in
this particular instance. . .instant, there's, this particular development was
actually in a very. . .tourist area, where the price is very high. And in that case, I
would have wanted a dedication of land in lieu of fees. But evidentially in that
particular case, the developer--because he had the choice--decided to go with
the fee. So when you compare the price of that particular parcel--which, again,
was in a. . .a tourist area where the prices are very high--you would see exactly
where the developer is, from the standpoint of saying, yes, I wanna, I wanna pay
the fee in comparison to the price of the land. But, again, you know, I'm hoping
that this amendment goes through--to give the Department the opportunity to
make the decisions that needs to be done in order to develop the park system in
a feasible manner.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Councilmember Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Floyd, question on. . .when
you make the determination on whether to go for fees or the land, what, what will
your, how will you base your cri, criteria? I mean, how-MR. MIYAZONO: Well-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --will you make that determination?
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MR. MIYAZONO: --you know, basically, you know, I'll try to make it, you know,
summarize it. Basically if the land or the development is large. . .say, for
example, maybe a development of maybe 50. . .50 and over that, I would prefer
to go with land. . .from the standpoint of. . .you know, making certain that as the
development is, is completed and there is adequate facilities to accommodate
these individuals. If the development is small. . .and their park dedication, based
on land, might be maybe one-eighth of an acre or one-sixth of an acre, I would
definitely take the fee. Because from the standpoint of a park, parcels that
small. . .you really can't do much for it. So if it is functional based on the
size. . .maybe for a recreational field or recreational area, then I would definitely
take a look at it. But if it's too small and it's nonfunctional for that particular area,
I will definitely take the fee instead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Floyd.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any other questions of Mr. Miyazono? The Chair has a question to
Floyd. In regard to the percentage. . .where you have, at least in the bracketed
part, it would be taking out the 45. . .and going to the 100 percent, that basically,
from my understanding from other Council Members--and I think it was
Councilmember Nishiki's office that brought this to my attention--we would be
moving into compliance, then, with State law. . .at the 100 percent level. Is that
correct?
MR. MIYAZONO: . . . I-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . .(inaudible). . . Corp. Counsel.
MR. MIYAZONO: --I'm not really certain on that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, is there-MR. MIYAZONO: I can't answer that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm not sure if Charmaine would know. Would you know the
answer to that question, Charmaine?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I believe it does. I mean, it was my amendment-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --to the. . .to the Subdivision Ordinance. But that's
something that would need to be checked by Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Uh. . .Mr. Kushi, would you be able to have a response to
that?
8
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NOTE: Pause.

MR. KUSHI: . . . Uh. . .Madam Chair and Council Members, I did take a look at the
enabling statute--which is Section 46-6 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes. It doesn't
say in there--as far as I, I know--it doesn't say in that statute that. . .it needs to be
100 percent. It just says that shall be charged. . .a fee shall be charged. . .to be
adequate to, to, to purchase lands that the subdivider would otherwise contribute.
So whether it's 100 percent of fair market value-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: --or whether it's even fair market value, it's up to, I believe, each County.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: And this County back in. . .1 guess it was '86 or '87. . .apparently decided
that, this Council apparently decided that they would give 'em a discount and,
and go with 45 percent. . .not of fair market value, of an average of three other
values. And I believe the testimony at that time was that the. . .there was, like,
an incentive to developers to create more housing because at that time there
was a shortage of, of residential housing. That's my understanding of the
background.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: So, in essence, you know, I don't see you bound to. . .to, to provide 100
percent of value or fair market value. I believe like any other. . .1 further believe
that this is an impact fee. And in any impact fees, I think you, you need to look at
the impact of the new subdivision or units or lots on your inventory or lack
thereof, and then make a, you know, a judgment. Don't just pick up. . .a figure
from the sky. It has to be related to what you're trying to do and what the project
will impact on the community.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any other questions along the lines--oh,
Charmaine?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. . .you know, I'd be very happy to share with you
a little history of this whole park assessment business, if you would like?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Urn. . .these are my files-CHAIR JOHNSON: . .(laughter).
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --from when I was. . .at Parks or copies of files when I
was at Parks, dealing with park assessment. Because at that time, in 1995, I
proposed for the fee, the increase to go from 245 square feet to 500 square feet
per unit--which hadn't been changed since, I mean, the original was, I think,
1973. . .was the original Park Assessment Ordinance. And at that time, as
Mr. Kushi is pointing out, we had a problem with housing on Maui--where we
were trying to encourage people to build housing. But at the same time, knowing
that building housing was gonna impact our already. . .crowded park conditions,
so the Park Assessment Ordinance was adopted to ensure that there would be
sufficient parks within these subdivisions to take care of the recreational needs of
the various. . .building. . .homes and subdivisions. Uh .. .
. . . we didn't get to do everything that we wanted to do back then. At that, we
had, I think. . .my proposal at the time was to take three areas and change it.
One of 'ern was to increase the square footage. The other one was to put the
choice of park land or improvement with the Parks Department or the County.
It's our responsibility as a County to ensure that we have facilities who are gonna
move in these subdivisions. It's not the responsibility of the developer. The
responsibility of the developer is to make money. Period. So a lot of times--and
Floyd has experienced this, too--they have the choice right now as our law is
written. So of course they're gonna give us money whenever they can because
they will get more dollars from building a unit and selling it than they would from
dedicating it as a park. So that's one of the things I've felt strongly about--that
somewhere it is the County that should decide whether it be park land or, I mean,
park land, money, or an improvement in an existing park. Urn. . .we've spent
quite a bit of time discussing this in Committee. . .with, with the Council at the
time. But the only thing we managed to get passed was the change to 500
square feet. Now everybody and their uncle came out to testify against it, that
represented developers because they--you don't need to be an expert in math to
know that's over 100 percent increase. . .245 square feet to 500. But through
the. . .um. . .the information that we presented at the Council, we were able to
get that part passed. What didn't pass was having the County determine what it
should be. And the other one was this business about the 45 percent.
. . . discount that was happening. Because. . .1 think at those days, the purpose
was, was a good purpose because they wanted to encourage housing. But I
think we have a, an impact that needs to be met. And we're not gonna met it
giving the developers a discount. They should be either giving the land or the
value of that land--not this convoluted formula of so much percent based on
unimproved land, so much percent based on improved land, da, da, da, da, da,
da and 45 percent of that is then the fee. So I think that. . .going into more detail
about this is, is a good idea. I, I do. . .1 wanna offer. . .the stuff that I had done
before, if you would like, as background information. I'd be happy to share that.
And it's probably in one of the records, but is buried by now--because this was
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'95. But I have, still have copies of what I passed out to the Council at that time.
I think that we need to put our communities first. And. . .changing the ordinance
in certain areas will put the community first. I agree with Floyd that these
retention basin businesses. . .should not be parks. . .unless, like Mr. Carroll is
pointing out, it has some function, that it could function as a park next to an
adjacent park. Uh. . .the. . .you know, they have to put in drainage basins or
whatever, as a requirement for subdivision, based on the Drainage Ordinance.
So if they take that same amount of land and use it as park dedication, it's what,
what we call double dipping. And I don't believe that that was the intent of the
Drainage Ordinance, and it's not the intent of the Park Assessment Ordinance to
provide park, parks. There are some cases where a park would become a
drainage basin--just as a golf course. . .if designed properly, is a drainage
basin--but you've got full use of it when there is no rain. You know? So there,
there are, you know. . .uh. . .many sides to a particular issue. But I think going
into it--and if this Council can actually get to this Ordinance and really fix it up
and make it workable for the communities, this Council will accomplish a
great. . .thing for the rest of. . Jife, time. . .time immemorial, as they say.
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You can tell I'm a little passionate about this, but. . .it,
it to me it is so important. And, and people do need to understand that this
Subdivision Ordinance that, that requires a park assessment is only meeting one
type of need for parks. Every community or area has needs for different kinds of
parks--ranging from the National Park type of park to a little tot park where you
can take a little kid to, you know, play a little bit. So there's that whole gamut of
multi-thousand-acre parks, to something that might be a quarter acre. . .a small
park. But it depends on what is in that community, what those needs are in that
particular community. And somewhere in time, I would hope that as we do a
General Plan review. . .that the Maui County will come up with its own park
standards. . .for how many parks they need, how many tennis courts you need
for a thousand population and this area and that area--which has not been done
specifically for Maui County. There are some old State guidelines. . .from in the
'60s, I believe. But there has not been a real focus on this for our community
specifically. So I think that that's part--in long-range thinking, we need to do that.
In the short-term, we need to take care of this Park Ordinance 'cause Floyd
needs the authority to say if he wants land or cash, not the developer.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I really agree-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --with the Chair. Uh, Councilmember Kawano?
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COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Yeah, Madam Chairman, I think Charmaine sort of hit it
on the nose. And being a Parks Director before she came on board as a
Council, she, she was a big help as far as moving this thing out. And I would
agree with Floyd as far as. . .1 like to see a, a Committee set up with the
developers and also with the Council and people from outside because I think
while we sat on the Council. . .and even when the developers gave us parks for,
for land for parks, it was always that they build their subdivision first. And the
parks, the land for the parks was last built. And in other words, they use that to
store their equipment and all that kind of stuff. So when the subdivision was
ready to move in, the parks wasn't ready. So I believe that if, if they're gonna
give parks, that's the first thing they should improve. So when the subdivision is
complete, the park is also completed so the people who move into the
subdivision have. . .the kids have someplace to play. And I think Charmaine is
real sensitive about that--which we're lucky. But I, I like the idea when Floyd said
for us, you know, set up a committee. Because I, I really feel that. . .1 think a
committee is needed. As you can see, today it's just the Council Members-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --and the developers are not here. And if we ever
make any changes, you gonna see them all in here. So I think if we do set up a
committee like that and mix it up, then we can have the feedback from both side.
And when it comes back to your Committee, we can really sort of nail it down
and. . .as I say, put the ducks in row so we're ready to move out.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I appreciate that. Councilmember Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I agree. I think that's a. . .a good way to pursue it. I have no
really strong feelings whether we should put it in committee or handle it right
here. Uh. . .usually, my general feeling is to stay away from committees, if
possible. But. . .whichever way we do it, I'd like to see it. . .we expediate (sic] this
because every day that passes, we're going to see. . .you might call it abuses or
the same system being used. Our people. . .are going to pay for it. And I think
we need to do this as quickly as possible.
CHAIR JOHNSON:
I would agree.
I, I would also like to acknowledge
Councilmember Kane, who's in the audience. So if. . .if at any time he chooses
to join us, it's great. Uh. . .it's, it's my. . .desire as Chair. . .because of, of the fact
that we're dealing with a lot of issues, perhaps, within the Parks Assessment
Ordinance, and maybe changing some of those things--to the displeasure of
certain members of our community--that I. . .would like to address in a. . .perhaps
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segmented way. . .the things that we can agree on. And. . .after conversing,
after doing a little bit of research, one of the issues that I feel is key--and I would
like to also know the pleasure of the Committee Members--I'm looking at the
issue that Mr. Miyazono addressed with regard to him or the Parks Department
or the County in some capacity being, being the entity that actually decides. I
have not spoken to one person, at least in the public, that does not agree that the
choice should really be with the County. We. . .are here to serve the majority of
people who are our constituents. And when we take that responsibility out of our
hands and give it to someone else, that really does not--in my view--serve the
best interest of the public. I don't think we need a committee to tell us, what,
you know, what the best route would be in that regard. As to the percentage. . .1
am not exactly certain, but I don't, I'm sure that if we put this measure forward or
at least separate this particular issue from the other issues which have been
spoken about. . .where we perhaps have to deliberate a little bit more, it would be
my wish to bring this one element out and put it on the table, bring it forward to
the Council in some type of draft form. And I'm sure then it will be a
well-attended meeting with much debate. But that's one aspect that I would
really prefer to see go forward--because I believe in my view, and from what I've
been able to gather information on that--it is the desire of the Administration, it's
the desire of the Council, and certainly our constituents that want to see a
change in this. Because it is not working, and it has not worked. So I would like
to hear your input as to whether or not you believe this is something that's
workable. Charmaine?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Madam Chair, you know, I have no problem
with. . .moving forward today the, the amendment that's listed there under C, on
Page 2.
.. . C, the one that Floyd read--that in lieu of providing land in perpetuity or
dedicating land, the Director of Parks and Recreation shall require the subdivider
to--I have no problem with moving that out .. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . . at this time, if, if that be your desire. Urn. . .the, the
discussion. . .when I first had proposed this, I had it as three Directors would
have the decision-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --the Planning Director, the Public Works Director, and
the Parks Director. And that might have been looked at as maybe too much
overkill.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh. . .you know, and I would hope that the. . .Director
of Parks and Recreation would be consulting, anyway, with. . .Public Works-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and possibly Planning and come up with a front. But
I just wanted to see it taken out of. . .the developer's side and put into the
County's side, or the, the people's side. So I would have no problem on moving
this out of Committee today. I also would have no problem with moving the 100
percent out of-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --Committee today. Because they, they have been
drafted, it's drafted and Corp. Counsel has, you know, looked at it and, and as far
as I know, they've signed off on form and legal. . .oh, no, they haven't signed off
on for and legality. I take that back. But I think that if we pass it out, they could
redraft-CHAIR JOHNSON: Do the-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --the thing with just those in there and. . .we go from
there. And then those other issues, I think, bears much more discussion.
And. . .you know, and I, I agree with Mr. Carroll--I don't like to see things going to
subcommittee unless it really needs to. But I think that something as important
as the Park Assessment Ordinance--because it has so many implications and so
many parts of it that become complicated, that that may be the best way to deal
with it, in a, in a subcommittee. . .in which, you know, there would be Members
from the Council, from Administration, and from the public. Everybody would be
on the sub, you know, would be participating and we could flush out all of the
things that would probably hold up our meetings at first reading or, or even in
Committee.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And, and would you see that subcommittee being best done
underneath, would it be under the full Council, under the Administration, or .. .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Under you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . . me? Under me?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Under you-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Great. All right. I'm up to the task. That is sort of the direction I'm
headed, anyway. Councilmember Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I think what. . .Councilmember Tavares has proposed is very
acceptable to me. I think that's the direction I was going. And I would hope that
we could pass out those. . .those two items.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: And then, after that. . .1 don't have as much trouble going to a
subcommittee. I think that would be appropriate. But I didn't want those two
things to be tied up-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: --with that. And that was my concern. And that answers that.
So I would support that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. Councilmember Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, likewise, I think it's a more expedient, more
efficient way of dealing with this issue. . .giving, considering the autonomy given
to the Parks Director on this-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --and also the 100 percent. So I, I concur with the-CHAIR JOHNSON: 1 . . .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . . I'm supportive. Councilmember Kawano, would you be willing-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I have, I have no-CHAIR JOHNSON: --to go along?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --problem with that, Madam Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Because-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --as I said, I seen Charmaine work on this, so I have no
problem as far as moving that, that portion out.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I would like to see some things done. And I think sometimes by
segmenting. . .if that's all right, and, and I see. . .Mr. Kushi motioning forward
anyway--would you like to say something? . . .(laughter). . .
MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, I have a problem with this. Um. . .as I said before, I believe
this is an impact fee--when you're dealing with monies. And before you raise it
from 45 percent to 100 percent, I would like the Committee and the Council as a
whole to look at some figures. . .to see what kind of money you're gonna be
making or collecting. . .and, and then justify it by. . .by the increase. Otherwise,
you're just arbitrarily raising it. For your information, though, the other three
Counties do. . .assess it at 100 percent. And I, I believe Kauai even goes further
than that. But I don't know what their deliberations were. So I, I'm just kind of
protecting our .. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand what you're saying.
MR. KUSHI: . . . situation.
CHAIR JOHNSON:
Right.
Councilmember Kawano.

Councilmember Tavares, and then

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, could I ask Mr. Kushi? On this impact fee that,
that you see that it is, if the subdivider has to provide the land anyway. . .that this
"in lieu of land". . .is it still have the same sort of stuff that goes with impact fees?
MR. KUSHI: I believe so. 'Cause otherwise. . .you'd, it becomes a tax and then you,
tax is generally across the board.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . . So what would be the difference if the Parks
Department said, let's say we say that we're gonna pass this other one that says
Floyd gets to say if we want land or not. Parks Department takes the land and
says no, we don't want the cash instead; we want the land. And then, he re,
re. . .recommends to us or the Administration that we turn around, take that land
and sell it.
. . . So. . .we can do that. . .legally. . .and then--
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MR. KUSHI: Well . . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --that money goes into the General Fund or whatever,
and we just keep a mental note that that came from that land sale and we make
sure the Parks Department gets that the next time around.
MR. KUSHI: I mean--stretching your hypothetical--if you take a land that was dedicated
for public purposes. . .for park, I, I'm not sure if you can sell it to a third party. . .to
build a condo or some sort. But aside from that, if you get over that hurdle, then
the monies that you make should be allocated to a park fund, not the General
Fund
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh. Okay.
MR. KUSHI: You, you see what I'm saying?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Yes. But 1-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mist, Mr. Kushi, I think what Charmaine's trying to point out,
though, is that she's actually looking at the real, the cost of a real dollar, not
discounted dollars. . .which the 45 percent currently is. So I don't find. . .1, I don't,
I guess I don't follow your logic. If other counties also have assessed at 100
percent, that's dollar-for-dollar value. I guess I'm not following your line of
reasoning because we're dealing with real dollars, not discounted dollars. So, I, I
mean that's just my personal impression. Councilmember Kawano?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Yeah, Madam Chairman, I, I just wanna say. . .1 just
wanted to, to thank Junior for bringing that up--about the other County doing it
. . .(inaudible). . . And I can see if we bring it up 100 percent, the next time this
thing would could up, wherever-CHAIR JOHNSON: We're gonna have a-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --we're gonna have a full, full house as far as that
goes. You know? So I, I'm surprised that nobody's here as far as the
developer's side. And. . .anyway-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and that's good.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --I just wanna thank . . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: I really thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: . . . Ed Kushi for bringing that.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm sorry, I didn't realize-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --that Charmaine was finished yet or not. I interrupted-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, I, I was kind of finished with that part. But I was
gonna suggest that we break this out even further. If we can take the "C" part
today-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and if in the next meeting, if you will schedule the
other part, the 100 percent-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --part, put the notice in that that's what we're gonna
talk about, and in the meantime if-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --if Mr. Kushi can get that background information for
us from the other Counties, and also bring us a copy of the State law so that we
can all look at it. Then we can just focus our discussion just on that for the next
time you schedule. That might help us get some stuff rolling and, and some stuff
researching.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you. Uh. . .Councilmember Carroll, and then
back to Councilmember Kawano.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: All right. That is. . .Charmaine is doing that mind-reading
thing again.
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: This is going around a lot.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Uh-ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: --yes, contagious. But. . .1 don't really see any problem with
the 100 percent. However, I don't want it holding things up.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: And if Corporation Counsel does have concerns about that,
I'd be willing to let it go to the next meeting. But personally, I feel that the 100
percent is only fair way to approach it myself. But. . .1 will go with the will of the
other Council Members.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I tend to agree with you, Councilmember Carroll. It's real dollars;
a dollar for a dollar.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And. . .now, Councilmember Kawano?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I, I have nothing to add. . .nothing else to add.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Great.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just . . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just for clarification, this is for the Corp. Counsel.
Uh. . .Mr. Kushi, you said this 45 percent was enacted back in the, about the
mid-'80s or so?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The '70s.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, mid-'70s.
MR. KUSHI: '87, I believe-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: '87?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Eight. . .`87, then . . .(inaudible). .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, about '87. So it's been-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . .(inaudible). . . like that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --14...14 years or so.
?: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Yes?
MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, one more comment since I opened my mouth initially, is
that-ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
MR. KUSHI: And I try not to do this, but-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, that's all right.
MR. KUSHI: --if you're gonna go ahead with the . . .
. . . that, that, the issue about who decides whether land or-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI:
--money, and.. .you, you mentioned the Director of Parks and
Recreation. . .um. . .1, I believe it should be the Director of Public Works in
consultation with the. . .Director of Parks and Recreation. Because. . .the only
reason I say this, and David Goode is here, is that his Department controls the
Subdivision Ordinance. Uh. . .Director of Parks really has nothing to do with
subdivision and final approval or preliminary approval. So. . .it's just a technical
point.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Councilmember Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Madam Chair. . .this is why we had that
discussion before-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --about having more than one person. Because that
point was made up--it is in the Subdivision Ordinance, which is under the control
and, you know, and administration of the Public Works Department. However,
this is a park. The Parks Specialists should be determining where parks go,
what size they should be, what should be in the park. That's not what the Public
Works Director's expertise is supposed to be--even though David's pretty good at
it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It belongs with the Park professionals, which would be
in the Parks--
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --Department. Now, there are other places in here
where the location of the park is done in consultation with the Public Works
Director and the Parks Director because then the Public Works people will say,
you know, don't take this piece of land-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --because the topography's too bad, the drainage-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --is awful. And so areas that, that they're. . .experts in,
they can help the Parks Director and. . .decide whether or not this is a good
piece of land to, to say, okay, let's put the park here.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, you know, if it makes everybody feel more
comfortable, we can just add "the Director of Parks and Recreation-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and the Director of Public Works and Wastewater
shall require the subdivider to". And this came up in discussion. Somebody said
what if they don't agree. And if they don't agree, then it goes to the referee. And
the referee is the Mayor.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And that, you know, that will settle . . .(laughter). . .
settle that thing. You know, maybe David would have some comments-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --about that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: David, would you like to address that? David Goode. . .Director of
Public Works. Thank you.
. . . Thank you for being here.
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Yeah, I agree
Uh. . .thank you, Chair, Chairwoman.
MR. GOODE:
with. . .Councilmember Tavares . . .(laughter). . . that we're not. . .the experts in
parks.
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
MR. GOODE: But we are the experts in subdivisions. And right now that's where the,
it's in Title 18, that's why I was kinda listening in the back, seeing if. . .you know,
something would come up that maybe would affect our ability to. . .you know,
administer the, the Ordinance. And. . .the first thing that came to mind is, you
know, changing it from the developer's decision to the Director of Parks' decision,
is fine with us. But I was thinking, okay, let's say they want to appeal that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: Okay? So I was just checking the ordinance on appeals. And
fortunately, the way it's written in Title 18 for appeals, it'll go to the Board of
Variances and Appeals. . .is that an appeal can be made on any decision,
determination, or requirement of the Director, or any Department regarding this
Title. So if you leave it in the hands of the Parks Director, even though it's in 18,
and they . . .(end of tape, start 18). . . the decision the Parks Director makes. So
that makes me feel a little bit more comfortable.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: We've also had some internal discussions with our staff and between
Floyd and I, about maybe moving a lot of this parks out of 18 into, I think it's 13-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. GOODE: --Title 13.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. GOODE: We would still process subdivisions through Parks as a commenting
agency, and their requirements would be embedded in 13. 'Cause right now
they're embedded in 18, and that's a little. . .you know, it doesn't work as well for
us as it could.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh. Yeah.
MR. GOODE: That's all I have-CHAIR JOHNSON: But--
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MR. GOODE: --at this time.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --but your basic view, then, would be if we left it where it
was--under Title 18--that it would be better than to take the suggestion that
Councilmember Tavares has made and just add in the wording. . .to add in
"Director of Public Works"? Is that your suggestion?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think as drafted is okay-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: --with me, regarding that one-CHAIR JOHNSON: Just that one-MR. GOODE: --text.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --element in, you know-MR. GOODE: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, include that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Councilmember-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Just for-CHAIR JOHNSON: --Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --clarification, so you're saying as it's drafted; it only
mentions the Director of Parks.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So you're all right with that? Or-MR. GOODE: Right. Right, because if it gets appealed, if they don't like-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, so they'll appeal-MR. GOODE: --Floyd's decision-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --it that way?
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MR. GOODE: --they can appeal it to the Board of Variance and Appeals. But my
concern was whether or not we'd get dragged into that appeal.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh.
MR. GOODE: We don't have any expertise in that area.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay. Okay.
MR. GOODE: And so it looks like. . .we won't get dragged into it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, so it's okay with you that it stays with Director of
Parks . . .
MR. GOODE: . . . Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . . as part of it-CHAIR JOHNSON: To just-MR. GOODE: Correct.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --naming them only.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, fine.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, all right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Now the. . .Chair's clear . ..(laughter).. . on that. So. . .do you
have any feelings also, David, as to the 100 percent requirement? You familiar
with any other County ordinances in that regard. . .as to the actual amount of the
assessment?
MR. GOODE: No, other than, you know, a quick glance at HRS. . .HRS makes
it. . .sounds like it should be 100 percent.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
. . . That, that was-MR. GOODE: And there's--
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CHAIR JOHNSON: --my reading of it, too.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, the language. . .is pretty strong. It's a . . .
. . . but I don't know, I mean .. .
. . . Ed Kushi should take a look at it. I just happen to see it 'cause .. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any input from-MR. GOODE: . . . Ms. D'Enbeau had it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any input from you, Mr. Kushi, or it's. . .you think we should
separate the two issues out for expedience sake? Or do you feel that if
we. . .duly note it that this is what we're entertaining, that we will get input about
the 100 percent portion?
MR. KUSHI: . . . Madam Chair. . .1, I would, I would suggest and recommend. . .that
you separate the issues.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Separate the issues.
MR. KUSHI: . . .(inaudible). . . you can, you can decide now and process the
amendment on who decides land or, or payment. As far as the amount of
payment, I would still recommend that you have more meetings or hearings on
this-?: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: --and get more. . .um . . .
. . . data of the anticipated revenues that you, you. . .the County could . . .
. . . produce by 100 percent versus 45. I only say this because other jurisdictions
have. . .like I said, they're at 100 percent, but they also put a limit as far as a time
frame within which the County must spend this money. And if you don't spend it
in a certain time frame--like five years, I believe--you gotta refund it. So-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: --that's another consideration, too. So .. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . . Okay, well, it, it seems the direction we're going, then, I guess
to get a little bit more input as to the percentage and precedent. . .1 would, the
Chair would entertain a motion or at least entertain moving this particular item out
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of our Committee onto the full Council with regard to. . .it would be Section C.
And it would just say: in lieu of providing land in perpetuity or dedicating land,
the Director of Parks and Recreation shall require the subdivider to. . .and then
the language would remain the same. And then the, that would be the only part
that we'd be addressing at this point.
. . . So the Chair would entertain a motion to that effect.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Madam Chair-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --if I may make the motion? I move-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --amend. . .Section 18.16.320 of the Maui County
Code, Section. . .that would be .320.0 . . .
. . . such that it reads: in lieu of providing land in perpetuity or dedicating land,
the Director of Parks and Recreation shall require the subdivider to.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, Councilmember Carroll seconded the motion. Is there any
further discussion on that particular item? Yes, Councilmember Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you
for. . .understanding the urgency of this or the frustration that we've been
experiencing over the past terms. I, I just wanna point out--and I think Jan
can. . .if she can remember back. . .when the first park assessment change was
made back when--when we first discussed it in Committee, nobody came to
testify. They testified at first reading. And then, man, there was lots of people
testifying-COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --at first reading. And we thought, gee, this is gonna
sail through, no problem, huh. Mr. Kawano, I think maybe you remember. Boy,
we got slammed at first reading; there was all kinds of people at the,
testifying. . .mostly against the. . .the, the increase. So, you know. . .1 think they
kinda wait and see what's gonna happen. And then when it passes out of
Committee, then they'll. . .they'll come down. And. . .and you can, you can just
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imagine that there is going to be opposition to this because right now this is a big
change-?: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --that the developer, now, is not gonna have the
choice. It's going to be the County. And that's a, a big deal for them. They have
to fight for it, because as a developer, you're responsible to your stockholders to
make as much money as you can. You're not in here giving away houses.
You're here to make bucks for your company and your stockholders. So I, you
know, if they didn't object to it, I would question whether or not they were working
well for their company. So I expect them--

?: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --I expect that there is going to be opposition to this.
We just have to be very mindful that what our purpose here is--to meet the needs
of our community and our constituents. We have to just stick by that. As much
as the pressures are gonna come out, we need to really, really focus on that.
And I thank you, Madam Chair, for bringing this up.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, and I really thank. . .staff and actually the people who
spoke to me about this--because it has been my view that for a long time the
people of Maui must be represented; that is why we're sitting here today. I can
appreciate that there will be opposition. I, I. . .can't imagine anyone, you know,
not being concerned about this. I'm kinda shocked today that there are not
people here to actually testify on this subject. But by the same token, we have to
do what is right and what's best for the people of Maui. And. . .we spoke about
this the other day--about abdicating our authority, our authority as the Council to
anyone else. And in this particular situation, I think it just simply taking upon the
responsibility of something that we really have been elected to do. And the
Administration and the County really should have that choice. We are the people
that are gonna have to answer to our constituents if we don't have sufficient park
space. And. . .as the years go by, our youngsters will be faced with, perhaps, no
parks and they're gonna question us as to why we didn't look out after their best
interest. So. . .that's my view. Charmaine?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm sorry, as I'm sitting here thinking. . .you know, I, I
don't mean to be unfairly painting everyone with the same paint brush, as they
say. Urn. . .developers have been very cooperative with the Parks Department
and the County about providing parks. The. . .1 think there are, the majority of
the developers see parks as an amenity to their product, and that having a
park--and this has been proven Nationwide--that if you have a park in your area,
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your sales are better, people find it more desirable to live in, stuff like that. So
they're seeing it as an amenity that can enhance their project. So, you know, I
don't ex. . .you know, I don't expect everybody to come down here and grumble
about this thing, but I think most developers here--especially in Maui--are seeing
that the quality of life is an important issue. And parks contributes or enhances
quality of life for people, and they see that as an amenity. And I, I wanted to, you
know, clarify that so that all the folks out there that might be thinking, "oh, my
God, what did she say now . . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . . we're all terrible?" But I don't-CHAIR JOHNSON: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --believe that at all. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No, and, and, and the Chair would also agree with that. Because
there are some developers who've really set a new standard--that they have
included more than the re, the basic requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: They have actually gone the extra step. And I know recently of a
development. . .Napili Village, where there was a pocket park included. It was
not required as a part of the actual development, but it was included so that it
would provide something for the people that were living within the subdivision.
So, I, I think that we. . .we can only try to draw people into a direction that looks
more closely at the quality of life for all the residents. And I would hope that if
they have people living in their subdivisions, that they would also wanna provide
for the children in those subdivisions and give the kids and the adults someplace
to go. Uh. . .since we have a motion on the floor. . .we have a second, is there
any further discussion on this particular item?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: . . . Madam-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --Chair, just, just a comment that-CHAIR JOHNSON: --Councilmember Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Just a comment. You know, what
we've. . .steps we're taking here I think is. . .a new way for us to, to look. Rather
than, you know, development, development, development. . .we're now taking
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into serious consideration that land and open space is becoming such a premium
here on this island. And it also sets the tone for more developers to, to. . .take it
upon themselves to be more responsible and more receptive and, and serious
about the quality of life here in Maui County. So, I would just like to say that, you
know, I, I support this 100 percent. And this is a step in the right direction. And,
yes, we will get some opposition to it, but I, I think we, as a body, have to take
into considerations the, the people who live here and will have to deal with the
quality of life issues everyday. And money has to take a. . .has to be a, take a
back seat, if you will. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any other comments? No? Thank you. Seeing none, all those in
favor of the measure, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any "noes"? Thank you for that. I really appreciate it.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers
Molina,
Kawano,
Vice-Chair Carroll, and Chair Johnson.

Tavares,

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
EXC.: None.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill relating to
Subsection 18.16.320.0 of the Maui County Code.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's my view that if we can--even though this may seem kind of
cumbersome process--to segment some of the issues that we're dealing with on
parks assessment, it's my view as Chair that sometimes it's easier to do it, deal
with the smaller things, the things that you can agree upon first, move those
forward. . .and. . .particularly those that have merit. And it was, it was very
gratifying to know that other Members of this Committee also saw fit to do that.
Uh. . .what the Chair would now entertain doing--since we have no testifiers here
today--I wanted to tell you where I would like to take this. I. . .1 really want to
defer the rest of the items underneath this particular topic--unless there are other
subjects that you feel really should be looked at today. Uh. . .1 visited with
Mr. Miyazono and. . .not so much with David, but just a little bit, and they're
gonna also be gathering some information. The Staff and. . .my office staff will
also be gathering input--particularly from Councilmember Tavares, because she
has access to a lot of the information that has come before us in the past. So I
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would like to gather that information and all the things that we believe are
pertinent, that would actually give us a little bit more background. Because right
now, our binder's very thin. There are things that have gone in the past. . .gone
on in the past that I don't intend to "reinvent the wheel". But I would like to see if
there are things that are pertinent in the existing information that we have, that
we can bring forward before the next meeting. So I would ask each of the
Council Members if there are issues that you have of importance. . .besides what
we've talked about here today, that we would gather that information. And then,
in the next meeting, particularly. . .this item regarding the. . .the percentage, I
would specifically ask that Mr. Kushi. . .with his assistance that. . .and Staff or
whoever you need assistance from, that we look at that, perhaps, and focus on
that as our next item where we can really focus attention on that. I, I would like
to try, each time, to address one aspect so that we can actually get through this
and make some headway. I know budget's coming up, so we may have to put
some of this on the backburner for awhile. But our constituents are looking at us
and. . .waiting for action. And that's what I would like this Committee to do.
So. . .is that all right with you, Mr. Kushi, if you can research that one item. . .in
regard to the percentage?
MR. KUSHI: . . . Madam Chair, I'll, I'll do as much as I can in terms of. . .what the other
jurisdictions'. . .ordinances are. I don't think I have access to the amounts or, or,
or any idea what kind of funds the. . .100 percent would generate. And, and I
think I would leave that to the Department or-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: --even your office.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So with the assistance of our Department, then.
MR. KUSHI: Right.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Is that agreeable with to the other Council Members, too, that we
proceed on that basis?
. . . Okay, great.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So-CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, Madam Chair, is it your intention, then, to hold off
for a little while--establishing a subcommittee. . .to look at the .. .
CHAIR JOHNSON: We, we can--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . . the rest of the concerns?
CHAIR JOHNSON: We can deal with that today if you, if you would like to. I have no
problem with doing a subcommittee at all. Mr. Miyazono, do you have any desire
as to how we should proceed with that?
MR. MIYAZONO: . . . Well, well, first of all, from the standpoint of the Chairman. . .you
know, it would be you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. MIYAZONO: Uh, I think it's up to the, you as the Chairman. . .to, to basically
determine, you know, the make-up of this particular committee. So 1. . .1 really
don't have any comments on that, and I leave it up to the Chairman to. . .knowing
that, I'm quite certain that you, you will make a. . .a fine judgment. So-CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
MR. MIYAZONO: --I'll leave it up to the Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. And, and would that be agreeable with everyone. . .that
we form, or should we put it in the form of a motion that we actually form a
subcommittee?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Actually, Madam Chair, I think it, it is up to you. And
maybe you can work with Staff-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and present it at the next Committee meeting-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and then get clear on what the procedure is. 'Cause
it does go to Council for approval to establish a subcommittee-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --I believe.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --and. . .and I know that we've spoken about this. Jan?
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MS. INOUYE OGATA: Excuse me. . .as far as the establishment of the subcommittee, I
believe that we would need to come up with the. . .the members, the duration,
and the. . .objective-?: Scope.
MS. INOUYE OGATA: So I believe we can work on that together, and possibly at the
next meeting we could, you know, put that whole thing together and present it to
the Members.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, that would be great. All right. So that, that also is what we will
do. I know Jan and myself and several other people, including Floyd, had
spoken about this earlier, and perhaps doing in a less formal basis. But I really
believe that because these are such important issues, that what does go on at
the meetings should really be. . .uh. . .recorded. And perhaps the best way to do
that, then, is in formal setting. So it's the Chair's intent to move forward with the
subcommittee with the assistance of Staff. And are there any other issues?
Councilmember Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: New record.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh. . .a new-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: --record. Well. . .1, I'm gonna, I'm gonna get a reputation for having
short meetings, but I, I-?: That's good.
?: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --think that by-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: --actually, and, and it is good because I think it enables us to focus.
I think that if we put smaller numbers of items on our agenda and get. . .you
know, some things accomplished, I think it's good.
Uh. . .Councilmember Kawano, you have anything at all?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No, Madam Chairman. But it's not just short. I think,
what you accomplish--that's the important thing. You can have a meeting all
night and all day and--
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CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --not accomplish anything. That's not so good. . .you
just get the-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh . . .
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --Members tired.
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: And you will have my full-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: But, you know, short meeting and you accomplish what
you accomplished today, it's a good. . .thrust, Madam Chairman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. Well-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Good job.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --thank you. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good job.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you so much. And it is the Chair's intent, if there are no
further comments and no further business. . .that this meeting shall be adjourned.
Can I have a motion to that effect?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: One thing, Madam Chairman-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --with your permission under announcement?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I just wanna wish my son, who's named after me,
Happy Birthday.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh. . .well, great.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and the Chair would also, is reminded. . .since I'm not at
home with my husband today, if he's out there in the viewing audience, Happy
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Valentine's Day, Jim . .(laughter). . Anybody else wanna send any Valentine's
greeting? . .(laughter). . All right. Great. Well, thank you so much. And this
meeting is adjourned . .(gavel).

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RC, JJ, MM, PK, CT)
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 2:36 p.m.
APPROVED:

ANNE JOHNS
s and Recreati
pr:min:010 4:cs

air
mittee
Transcribed by: Camille Sakamoto

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

(2000)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND SECTION 18.16.320
OF THE MAUI COUNTY CODE RELATING TO PARKS AND
PLAYGROUNDS
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE PEOPLE OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI:
SECTION 1. Section 18.16.320 of the Maui County Code, is amended to
read as follows:
"18.16.320 Parks and playgrounds. A. For the purposes
of this section, the following definitions shall apply:
"Approval" means the final approval granted to a proposed
subdivision where the actual division of land into smaller parcels is
sought; provided, that where construction of a building or buildings
is proposed without further subdividing an existing parcel of land,
the term "approval" shall refer to the issuance of the building
permit.
"Dwelling unit" means a room or rooms connected together,
constituting an independent housekeeping unit for a family and
containing a single kitchen.
"Lodging unit" means a room or rooms connected together,
constituting an independent housekeeping unit for a family which
does not contain any kitchen.
"Parks and playgrounds" mean areas used for active or
passive recreational pursuits.
"Privately owned parks and playgrounds" mean parks or
playgrounds and their facilities which are not provided in perpetuity
or dedicated but which are owned and maintained by or on behalf
of the ultimate users of the subdivision pursuant to recorded
restrictive covenants. Where the privately owned park is a part of
the lot or lots on which a building or group of buildings containing or
divided into three or more dwelling units or lodging units are
constructed, it shall not be required that the private park or
playground meet county subdivision standards nor shall the area of
the private park or playground be deducted from the area of the lot
or lots for purposes of zoning or building requirements.
"Subdivider" means any person who divides land as
specified under the definition of subdivision or who constructs a

building or group of buildings containing or divided into three or
more dwelling units or lodging units.
"Subdivision" means the division of improved or unimproved
land into two or more lots, parcels, sites, or other divisions of land
and for the purpose, whether immediate or future, of sale, lease,
rental, transfer of title to, or interest in, any or all such lots, parcels,
sites, or division of land. The term includes resubdivision, and when
appropriate to the context, shall relate to the land subdivided. The
term also includes a building or group of buildings, other than a
hotel, containing or divided into three or more dwelling units or
lodging units. The term includes a building or group of buildings
converted from hotel to residential use. The term includes dwelling
units or lodging units added to a building or group of buildings,
other than a hotel, where the total number of units is three or more.
B. Each subdivider, as a condition of approval of a
subdivision, shall provide land in perpetuity or shall dedicate land
for park and playground purposes or pay the county a sum of
money, or provide improvement to a park in the community plan
region, as required by this section. The land provided or dedicated

shall meet the following standards:
1.
Each subdivider shall convey the land to the
county by warranty deed free and clear of any liens or
encumbrances; pay for recordation of title to the county; and
insure the county's title by providing a standard owner's title
insurance policy for the county with coverage in the amount
of the fair market value of the property dedicated herein;
2.
The land provided or dedicated shall be
located in the community plan region in which the proposed
subdivision is located, or in the community plan region
adjacent to the community plan region in which the proposed
subdivision is located, excluding Molokai and Lanai;
3.
The land provided or dedicated shall have an
area of five hundred square feet for each lot or unit, in
excess of three, resulting from the subdivision; and
4.
The land provided or dedicated shall be subject
to acceptance by council resolution after the subdivider has
consulted the director of parks and recreation, the director of
public works and waste management, and the director of
planning who will submit their recommendations to the
council within thirty days of the initial park assessment
meeting with subdivider or waive the opportunity to do so.
C. In lieu of providing land in perpetuity or dedicating
land, the [subdivider may] director of parks and recreation shall
require the subdivider to:
1. Pay to the county a sum of money equal to the

number of square feet which would have been required by
Councilmember Enriques
Councilmember Tavares
Councilmember Hokama

the preceding subsection, multiplied by [forty five] one
hundred percent of the [average of the following values,
determined at] assessed valuation of the subdivision lands;
[approval] in accordance with the last certified assessment
for real property tax purposed:
-

a.
The average value per square foot of lands
classified as improved residential,
b.
The average value per square foot of lands
classified as apartment, and
c. The average value per square foot of lands
classified as unimproved residential; or]

2.
Combine the payment of money with land to be
provided or dedicated, on the basis of five hundred square
feet per each lot or unit, in excess of three, resulting from the
subdivision; or
3.
Provide improvement to parks and playgrounds
in the community plan region where the subdivision is
located. The value of such improvements shall be at least
equal to the sum of money required to be paid pursuant to
this section. The estimate for the cost of the improvements
provided shall be based upon cost estimates certified by an
engineer licensed to practice in the State of Hawaii.
For subdivisions which qualify as affordable housing
projects, this park assessment fee shall be deferred for
either one year from the date of final subdivision approval or
until fifty percent of the dwelling units of the affordable
housing project are sold or rented, whichever occurs first.
D.
The county shall use the money received pursuant to
this section for the purpose of providing parks and playgrounds for
the use of purchasers or occupants of lots or units in the
subdivision. The money received in connection with a subdivision
shall accrue to a park assessment fund, and shall be appropriated
in the county budget for parks and playgrounds in the community
plan region where the subdivision is located. The estimated amount
available for appropriation in each community plan region shall be
set forth in the operating budget and capital program proposed by
the mayor.
E.
A subdivider shall receive a credit of [fifty] one
hundred percent of the area of privately owned and maintained
parks and playgrounds if the director of parks and recreation
determines that the park or playground fulfills the conditions set
forth below. A subdivider shall receive a credit of one hundred
percent of the area of privately owned and maintained parks and
playgrounds if the director of parks and recreation determines that
the park or playground will be available for public use in
accordance with all statutes, rules, and regulations pertaining to
Councilmember Enriques
Councilmember Tavares
Councilmember Hokama

county parks, and if the director determines that the park or
playground fulfills the conditions set forth below:
1.
Setbacks and other areas required by law shall
not be included in the computation of the credit;
2.
The size, shape, topography, geology, access,
use, and location of the site shall be suitable for park and
playground purposes, as determined after consultation with
the director of parks and recreation;
3.
The physical improvements provided shall
meet the needs of the occupants of the subdivision, as
determined after consultation with the director of parks and
recreation;
4.
Such parks and playgrounds shall not include
golf courses, marinas, or other similar uses for which a fee is
charged;
5.
The subdivider shall improve the site with lot
grading, grass planting, automatic irrigation, parking areas,
adequate drainage, and comfort stations; provided, that the
council may waive any of these requirements if the director
of parks and recreation determines that such improvements
are available nearby, are impractical, or are unnecessary;
provided further, that the director of public works and the
director of parks and recreation shall have an opportunity to
submit recommendations to the council;
6.
Prior to subdivision approval, the subdivider
shall enter into an agreement with the county, and shall
provide adequate security, to assure that the required
improvements and facilities shall be constructed;
7.
The use of the site shall be restricted to park
and playground purposes by recorded covenants which shall
run with the land, and which shall be enforceable by the
owners and occupants of the subdivision, and by the county;
8.
The perpetual maintenance of the site by the
owners and occupants of the subdivision shall be assured by
the recorded covenants running with the land, which shall
obligate the owners and occupants of the subdivision to
maintain the site in perpetuity, and which shall empower the
county to enforce the covenants or cause the maintenance
to be performed and subject the properties in the subdivision
to a lien until the cost of the maintenance is reimbursed; and
9. Prior to approval of the subdivision, the
subdivider shall execute and record a unilateral agreement
in favor of the county to assure that such parks and
playgrounds shall be privately and adequately maintained in
perpetuity, and that the provisions of this section shall be
observed.
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F. A subdivider shall receive credit for lands dedicated or
provided for park and playground purposes before the subdivision
approval, if the director determines that the lands comply with the
following requirements:
1.
The lands provided or dedicated shall comply
with the requirements of this section;
2.
The available credit applicable to a subdivision
shall be the area of lands dedicated or provided within the
appropriate community plan region, reduced by the land
area which would have been dedicated or provided if this
section were then in effect, and reduced further by the
portion of the credit applied to other subdivisions before the
subdivision approval;
3.
The portion of the available credit applicable to
the subdivision shall not exceed fifty percent of the land area
required to be provided or dedicated for that subdivision; and
4.
The credit shall not be transferable, but may be
apportioned among members of a joint venture subdivider by
an agreement filed with the central coordinating agency
within sixty days of the date the lands were dedicated or
provided.
G. Upon the provision of land in perpetuity or the
dedication of land by the subdivider as may be required under this
section, the county shall thereafter assume the cost of
improvements and their maintenance, and the subdivider shall
accordingly be relieved from such costs.
H. The following exemptions and exclusions shall apply:
1.
Subdivisions by agencies of the federal, state
and county governments shall be exempt from this section.
2.
Subdivisions of land into three or less
residential lots shall be exempt from this section. The land
so subdivided shall not thereafter qualify for this exception
with respect to any subsequent subdivision of any of the
resulting parcels.
3.
A lot resulting from a subdivision, the purpose
of which is to dedicate the lot to a federal, state, or county
government agency, shall be excluded from consideration
for the purposes of this section.
4.
Subdivisions for nonresidential use shall be
exempt from this section.
I. An appeal from a determination by the director of
parks and recreation, the director of public works and waste
management and director of planning pursuant to this section shall
be heard by the board of variances and appeals in accordance with
chapter 91, Hawaii Revised Statutes. Within sixty days after
hearing the appeal, the board shall affirm, modify or reverse the
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determination of the director, giving its reasons for its decision and
shall report its decision to the council.
J.
The central coordinating agency may promulgate
rules in accordance with Hawaii Revised Statutes, chapter 91, to
clarify and implement this section."
SECTION 2. Material to be repealed is bracketed. New material is
underscored. In printing this bill, the County Clerk need not include the brackets,
the bracketed material, or the underscoring.
SECTION 3. This ordinance shall take effect upon its approval.
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